
Stavanger to Southampton

A few weeks after Bill and I had taken Gallivanter, a 45 foot Van de Stadt, to Stavanger, I had 
another email from Neville saying he wanted the boat taken to Southampton, where he was going to 
put her on the market. Neville had originally intended to cruise the Norwegian coast after his 
contract had ended but had been offered another position in the Midlands which was starting fairly 
soon, so could not spare the time to sail the yacht himself.

Unfortunately, Bill had a bad hip and a wedding to attend so could not make the trip and instead of 
him, after an email to the members of the Cromarty Boat Club, Cliff was recruited to go along. I had 
already approached Ginga, who had previously delivered a boat with me from Holland to Inverness, 
and he had agreed to be a part of the crew.

With crew forms completed, the travel arrangements were made, from Inverness to Dyce by train 
and onwards from Aberdeen Airport to Stavanger Airport, where Neville would meet us in a hire 
car.

We set off Monday morning and the journey proceeded without any problems finally arriving at 
Sandnes, where the boat was moored,  five or so miles further south of Stavanger. Neville took us 
on a short walking tour of the centre of Sandnes, a modern town with a pleasant waterfront, a 
pedestrianised High Street and a small mall, then left us to get on with settling in and stowing our 
gear. I took charge of the small aft cabin, with direct access to the cockpit, in case any of the others 
needed help during the night. Ginga commandeered the main double berth, as he explained he 
needed plenty of room to move about, with Cliff relegated to one of the berths in the main saloon.

After reacquainting myself with the boat and giving the usual safety lecture to the crew, we had a 
bite to eat, picked up some supplies at a nearby supermarket and then went for a couple of beers at a 
bar only one hundred metres away along the waterfront.

The next morning we were up bright and early, whilst outside there was a grey sky and a strong 
northerly wind. The weather forecast was for the wind to continue in the same direction for at least a 
day and then to die down before turning to the south west and strengthening again for a few days. I 
had planned two routes, depending on the weather, the first was to head directly to the East Anglian 
coast and then follow it round to Southampton. I did not relish the thought of heading straight into 
the wind through the Dover Strait, especially when it was against the tide, so we adopted Plan B, to 
head due south and take shelter somewhere along the coast of Holland.

We cast off at 9.00am on the Tuesday morning and motored north up the fjord on calm waters. 
There were three items which were needed for the boat and we had planned to make our first stop at 
a chandlers with waterfront berthing, on the south side of Stavanger. Neville had pointed out on the 
chart exactly where it could be found and we had no trouble spotting it and tying up outside. It was 
a very well stocked store and we managed to find what was needed, a fire extinguisher, a Dutch 
courtesy flag and an electronic chart for Holland, which also covered the east end of the English 
Channel.

After leaving the chandlers, we motored under a bridge near the centre of Stavanger and on up the 
fjord with the effect of the strong north wind, increasing the size of the waves. By the time we 
reached the passage at Gryda, I realised that my original plan of going through the wider, easier 
channel north of Kvitsoy island was going to be quite difficult so decided to use the southern route, 
which was much narrower with many rocky outcroppings. The main sail had been put up against the 
wind and after turning south westward, the genoa was pulled out, increasing our speed to nine 



knots. Just after entering the passage, a tug approached from out port side and pulled in front, going 
in the same direction. I decided to follow him through the rocks, all the while checking our course. 
At such a speed, it did not take long to clear all obstructions, then the tug turned west and we 
continued south west to pass outside a small traffic separation scheme off Obrestad. When clear of 
the scheme, our course was due south, running down wind with it on the starboard quarter, just far 
enough forward to keep both sails flying. At this point the autopilot decided to give up the ghost and 
it would not be fixed until I could contact Neville from Holland.

With the wind continuing to come from the same direction, it was a fast sail for the next day and a 
half, through a largely deserted North Sea. Gradually, the wind died and and the motor was started, 
the sea calmed down, except for the swell, which was still rolling down from the north.

During the night, Ginga called me up on deck as we were approaching a long line of oil rigs, 
seeming to stretch from one horizon to the other, all brightly lit and apparently very close together. It 
took a long time to reach them and I changed my plan to go through a gap between the rigs which 
was almost directly on our course instead of making a detour through a much larger gap. As we 
neared the rig in our path, a safety patrol boat changed course and came towards us, stopping to 
indicate the limit of the exclusion zone, and then following for a short while until we passed to the 
south and were no longer of any interest to him.

The wind had now changed to the south east, although with not much force until the early evening, 
when it freshened just as the Dutch coast was approaching. Luckily, there was a favourable flood 
tide pushing us on to our first waypoint since leaving Norway, the Vlieland ZS buoy.

After passing this buoy the channel headed east until it split, where we had spotlights shone on us 
by a dredger working right in the middle. It was hard enough to follow the correct lights amongst all 
the different channel markers without being blinded by bright white lights. The green, starboard 
marks were followed around the end of the island until the fixed red and green lights of the marina 
could be seen at around 2am in the morning. The sailing directions in the almanac were not all that 
useful and on our first approach it seemed that the entrance was blocked off as all that could be seen 
were a line of wooden piles. Quickly putting the engine in reverse gear, I attempted to back away 
but was caught and taken sideways by the tide, which by had now turned and was running very 
strongly across the entrance, onto a sand bar. With the use of a fair amount of engine revs in both 
forward and reverse, and judicious use of the wheel, I managed to turn the boat and clear the bank. 
We then made another attempt, first circling around twice, before Cliff shouted from the bow that he 
thought he had spotted a very narrow channel. Angling up tide, we made a fast approach and ended 
up in the marina entrance which was not more that two boat widths. I thought about this later and 
concluded that it would have been better to come level with a red buoy, a hundred yards off the 
entrance, before turning in, when the entry would have been more visible rather than at a more acute 
angle when all that could be seen  were the pilings. After tying up, we all had a cup of tea and then 
went to our bunks.

The next morning, the sun was shining in a bright blue sky but the wind was whistling through the 
shrouds and halyards of hundreds of boats. It was a lovely clean marina with good shelter, a shop, a 
restaurant and a bar. After visiting the harbour office and purchasing a berthing ticket for four days, 
we all had showers and shaves before Ginga went off for a walk to the nearby village.

When Ginga returned, I decided to move the boat onto another berth where it was not so exposed or 
being blown onto the pontoon, so we cast off the ropes and slowly motored across. Later in the 
afternoon, we all walked back into the village which consisted mainly of two long, tree lined, 
parallel streets, one with shops and restaurants and the other residential. I took the opportunity of 



purchasing a couple of sets of charts for the Dutch inland waterways at a very small chandlers and 
clothing store. We then sat down in a sunny, sheltered courtyard behind a restaurant, had a couple of 
drinks and some food before returning to the boat. Following a call to Neville, we changed the 
switch on the distribution board for the autopilot, which also acted as a breaker, and it worked 
again. The breaker was rated at 8 amps but was not not man enough for the job as, if the autopilot 
was asked to do too much work,  it just blew the whole switch.

At the marina office I had picked up a brochure for something called the Vlie-hors, which looked 
interesting, so after another shower, a leisurely breakfast and a visit from Dutch immigration and 
customs, we all strolled into the village around midday, to make further enquiries. Having walked 
the full length of the main street and then been directed halfway back again, we found the shop 
where the tickets could be purchased but were told that the tour started on the other side of the 
island. Luckily, we had enough time before the starting time of 3pm, so walked the mile or so 
through lush green vegetation and flowers, with lots of bicycles and the occasional car passing by. 
Arriving at a beach, which stretched as far as the eye could see in both directions, we had a beer in a 
beach bar until the two trucks arrived and we all piled in. The tour took us many miles along the 
beach to the west end of the island, where there were massive sand flats which covered and 
uncovered with the tide, and were used, during the week, as a bombing range. There were rusting 
hulks of tanks in one particular area, fisherman's platforms with nets and a former safety hut, on 
stilts, where the tour guides had, over many years, collected items which had been found on the 
sands. It was a very weird and wonderful collection. On the return journey, an accordionist joined 
the bus and all the passengers had a sing-song of old familiar tunes, mostly in Dutch but some in 
English. As we seemed to be the only foreigners on the bus, it was slightly bemusing, but joined in 
tentatively where there was something recognisable.

Returning to the boat, via our favourite bar, and having decided to take the inland route to Ijmuiden, 
a further 70 miles down the coast, because the wind was not forecast to calm down for another two 
days, I went to the marina office to inform them of our intentions and to obtain a refund for the fees 
paid in advance.

The next morning, we set off at midday in order to catch the last of the ebb tide around Vlieland 
before turning into the main channel to Harlingen with the flood tide pushing us along at over 7 
knots. The main sail was raised but unfortunately it had developed a tear on the leach, about a metre 
long, where the topping lift occasionally rubbed against the cloth, so was taken down again. There 
were many fine examples of Dutch barges sailing the same way but most were left behind at 
Harlingen where we turned south, this time against the tide, and a slow motor to Kowerdersand. 
This particular channel was very narrow in places and very shallow with the depth gauge, when it 
worked, often registering zero.

After a short wait, we passed through the sea lock into the Ijsslemeer and headed south again with 
the wind on the nose, raising a very nasty, short, choppy sea. It took until midnight to reach 
Enkhuizen, between the Ijsselmeer and the Markemeer, and we tied up in the first marina where 
there was a berth just inside the entrance.

The next morning was again sunny and revealed another vast marina, with a three hundred yard 
walk down the pontoon to the marina office which again had wonderful facilities. After paying for 
the berth, we did some shopping in the small shop, visited the chandlers and found a sail loft. The 
young man in the sail repairers said he was very busy but, after some begging by me, would be able 
to mend the main sail later in the afternoon. The plan had been to set off for Sixhavn in Amsterdam 
later that day but I decided to wait until morning and get a good early start and then not stop, except 
for fuel in Ijmuiden. So, after taking off the main sail and delivering it to the repairer, we went into 



town to explore. Enkhuizen is pretty and very much what you would expect of a picture-postcard 
Dutch town, with canals, quaint old buildings, a lot of them leaning much more than the tower of 
Pisa, and narrow streets. Whilst wandering around we visited a cheese shop, but bought nothing, 
and a tobacconist, where Ginga purchased some baccy for his pals back in Cromarty, then ending up 
in a bar by a canal for a couple of refreshing beers. The main sail was collected late afternoon and 
the charge was a, very reasonable, forty euros.

We had dinner on board then strolled down to the marina bar for a couple more before retiring early 
so as to be rested for the next leg of the trip.

Casting off from the marina at 7.15am, there was only a short time to wait for the lock into the 
Markemeer, followed by a motor down to Amsterdam on flat waters. There was very little waiting at 
the Schellingwoode bridge, as it opens every twenty minutes, and Oranjesluis sport lock before 
joining the North Sea Canal through the middle of Amsterdam.

We arrived at Ijmuiden around 3pm and filled up with 166 litres of diesel at the marina, then set off 
into the North Sea half an hour later.

The plan was to travel down the coasts of Holland, Belgium and France before crossing to Blighty 
just after Calais. Keeping inside the traffic separation schemes (TSS), which throng the coastline, 
the only real difficulties were crossing the entrance to Europort and Rotterdam, the instructions in 
the almanac were this time clear and correct, and the Channel TSS, which is the busiest in the 
world. For the first part of the TSS, which we entered near the Abbeville buoy at around 4pm, the 
ships were travelling from west to east and we were all on deck keeping a careful watch but saw 
only one. Entering the second part, near the east end of The Varne, there were lots of ships going 
east to west and we needed to make several diversions around the sterns of some of them. Crossing 
the entire TSS took about an hour and three quarters but after that, it was simply a question of 
motoring on, in very light winds, for another 18 hours and finally into a reserved berth at Hamble 
Point Marina.

I bought Cliff and Ginga a meal that night and the next morning we set about giving the boat a good 
clean. The journey home was uneventful leaving the marina at 1pm by a taxi to Southampton 
station, a train to Gatwick and a flight to Inverness where my long suffering wife kindly collected 
us.

Gwyn Phillips
1st August 2012



Gallivanter in Vlieland Marina



Ginga ready for action at a moments notice


